 Coverage Notes for RTM P&Z Committee meeting       
 1/5/10            Ellie Lowenstein

 I. History and Evolving of the Regulation

 A. Westport Planning and Zoning commissions have been looking at modifying its Residential Regulations since 1998, more than once,  in what began as an attempt to control house size. This present regulation grew out of Planimetrics data generated  between 2006-2008 when we looked again at the issue.  The commission  was unable to follow through at that time because of its work backlog and the fact that some of the applications it was reviewing were extremely complicated and drew significant commission resources.  Nonetheless, “residential regs.” were on our “A” list of goals for 2010.  

 B. While working through a draft regulation that addressed coverage in residential zones, the Commission reviewed an application brought by some residents that lived in “A” zones that sought to remove pools from Building Coverage and put them in Total Coverage, a proposal with which the Commission was broadly sympathetic, had already considered and had been foreshadowed in the 2007 Town Plan.  However, the Commission was concerned that making only that change would have an adverse environmental impact without a broader view of managing the  environmental impact of other coverage.  Therefore, the Commission did not approve the text amendment.

 C. Instead, the commission agreed that coverage, including pools, would be addressed as part of the Residential Regulations priority. Building on the work of almost 3 years and driven for the most  part on coverage data which surfaced in the Planimetrics work, the commission focused on the environmental impacts associated with the coverage regulations.  (for the most part, the other Residential Regulation concerns, height and setbacks, are not critical environmental concerns with the exception of issues relating to setbacks from environmentally sensitive areas.)

 D. The resulting regulation changes are an important step in addressing crucial environmental water quality and runoff in Westport (and efforts to describe these regulations as something other than that is an effort to obscure the real values of the changes.)

II. In summary the changes are twofold:

1. Take in all permeable and semipermeable surfaces into coverage to aid in the run off from one property to the next, to control the runoff velocity and to help with water quality by processing the rainwater through the soils slowly, but give bonuses in coverage for patios, terraces and decks.

2. Create a building coverage limit in the residential zones that have never had them. Since approximately 40% of the lots in Westport  are nonconforming as to size for the zone they are in (based on a 2001 staff survey), this will help to equalize the size of homes by size of property.   All lots will have a building coverage to limit the potential mass on the property.  

3. In addition, we added incentives to property owners – bonuses for patios, decks and terraces that are established as permeable and moved a number of items from building coverage to total coverage.

II. Environmental aspects of the regulation.

1. Many people have come to the staff and to commissioners complaining of the  increased water on their property.  Contributing to this burden is: Coverage without drainage, excessive coverage, digging deeper basements that sometimes affect the course of underground water, and the amount and placement of  both excavated material and fill on a property.  The present regulation  addresses some of the water-related problems by increasing the amount of coverage counted and requiring drainage for all new coverage on the property.

2. The Conservation Department has encouraged us to limit the amount of coverage and to provide drainage for all coverage in order to control not only the sheet flow of water but to improve the water quality of rivers, streams and LI Sound by filtering the runoff before it enters those water bodies.  

3. We live in alluvial flood plain , receiving waters and sediment from those areas above us.  We are the last stop before the Sound.

4. According to the 2004 DEP Storm Water Quality manual, “Numerous studies have documented the cumulative effects of urbanization on stream and watershed ecology. Research has shown that when impervious cover in a watershed reaches between 10 and 25%, ecological stress becomes clearly apparent. Beyond 25% stream stability is reduced, habitat is lost, water quality becomes degraded and biological diversity decreases.”   Ms Mozian, Conservation Director,  indicates that “Westport is broken up into 14 different watersheds and each has its own unique characteristics as far as land use is concerned: the zoning district lot sizes, the allowable uses – residential, commercial or a mix, septic or sewer, steep topography, wetlands, floodplains, soils, high groundwater. Still, I would venture to guess that since our estimates have indicated that we are approximately 95% developed that our watersheds are already at the 10 to 25%  threshold where water quality is impaired. In fact, the Planimetrics report dated September 14, 2007 proves that out in that it says the range between the total coverage in the B zones all the way to the AAA zones is between 10.07% and 25.87%” 

5. The Planning and Zoning Commission is responsible for development of the entire town.  We look at broad aspects and know that sometimes individual owners can be affected by our changes to the regulations.  We try to make the best choices for the town and in this case because there is evidence that coverage of land does affect the water quality flowing into our rivers ad streams and does affect our and neighbors properties if it is not properly handled, we have chosen to limit coverage of land.    This way, we can attend to the coverage at hand while leaving reasonable areas uncovered so that they can absorb pollutants and rainwater.  No drainage device is going to handle all of the rainwater.  We need open land as part of the mix.  We count driveways in coverage – then why not patios?

